

12 September 2005




MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 12 SEPTEMBER 2005 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor O McMullan
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, C Newcombe.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development Recreation Manager




Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

05/19:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

An apology was received on behalf of Councillor McShane.
Chairman’s Business
Condolences
The Chairman conveyed the Councils sympathy to Councillor McKeegan on the death of her father.

Glanville Memorial Plaque

Thanks from the Glanville family on the provision of the commerative plaque were noted.
Role of the Children’s Commissioner

Councillor McMullan informed members that he had extended an invitation to the Children’s Commissioner asking him to make presentation to Council on his role.
Invitation to Nenagh

It was agreed that dates should now be considered for members’ visit to Nenagh.  
After discussion, it was agreed that possible dates for members to visit Nenagh were the weekend commencing the 21st November with a fall back date of the 28th and that these would be forwarded to Nenagh for approval.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Councillors McMullan, Harding, Graham, McIlroy, McConaghy, M Black, O Black, McCambridge, and Blaney would be nominated to attend Nenagh.

Marie Curie
Councillor Harding stated that she wished to offer her congratulations to Moyle Marie Curie and informed members that £12,000 had been raised over the last few months.

Councillor McCambridge supported these comments.

Councillor M Black informed members that a lot of hard work had been carried out over the Lammas Fair including the raffling of a vintage tractor.

Cleaning Staff at the Fairs

Councillor McMullan stated that the Cleaning staff should be congratulated on the excellent job carried out after the Lammas Fair and the Heart of the Glens Festival.
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Cleansing staff to congratulate them on their work over the Lammas Fair and the Heart of the Glens Festival.
05/19:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8 AUGUST 2005 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8 August 2005, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8 August 2005 be adopted”.
05/19:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8 AUGUST 2005

Seafront Scheme

Councillor M Black enquired if any progress had been made on the issue of lighting at the Seafront scheme.
In reply, the TDRM stated that planning permission was now being sought.
Councillor Black stated that the lighting scheme should be considered a priority and asked that Councillors be involved in the process.

Councillor Harding stated that she would like this to be completed as soon as possible.
No Camping signs at Waterfoot
Councillor O Black enquired if the No Camping signs had been re-erected.
In reply, the Clerk stated that the TSM would report back regarding this at the next meeting.

Bushmills Toilet Block

Councillor McAllister enquired if there had been any development on the Bushmills Toilet Block.

The TDRM stated that negotiations with telerail were ongoing. He informed members that these had been negative to begin with but that in the last 2 weeks negotiations had been more positive.

Councillor McAllister stated that it was very important that the funding was not lost for this project.

National Trust
The Clerk stated that the rent review for the National Trust at the Giant’s Causeway was still with the VLA.
Moyle Twinning Association
In reply to members queries, Councillor McMullan stated that a letter had been sent to Councillor McCambridge as secretary and to the Chairman of the Moyle Twinning Association regarding a date for a meeting to be held.
The Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre
Councillor McAllister enquired if submissions had ended for the Causeway Visitors Centre and asked how many were tendered.

In reply, the Clerk stated that the Council had not been formally informed of the result but that it was his understanding that a shortlist had been made of six submissions. 

In reply to Councillor McAllister, the Clerk stated that Council could express a desire to have as early sight as possible of the proposal.

Domestic Bins in Rathlin Island
Councillor McCambridge stated that it had been recommended that domestic wheeled bins be distributed at cost to each resident on the island, and stated that Council could not therefore differentiate between holiday homes and permanent households.

Councillor Blaney stated that he had paid for his bin in Moyle and that all new houses in the Moyle area were required to pay for bins.
Councillor McCambridge stated that waste disposal methods had changed on Rathlin for reasons beyond the residents control and that the decision shown in the minutes was that each domestic property should get a bin at cost price.
Councillor McDonnell stated that when plastic bins had been introduced in Moyle the Council had no power to stipulate that they must be used and this was the reason why the metal bins were exchanged free of charge.
Councillor McConaghy agreed and stated that all holiday home owners in the North Antrim Coast had to buy their bins.  
Councillor Newcombe suggested that bins be provided in order to prevent illegal dumping.

Councillor McMullan stated that this item should be placed on the agenda for a future meeting.

Locking mechanism at the tennis courts
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TDRM stated that the locking mechanism was now in place.

Church waste disposal
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, regarding the disposal of waste in churches, the Clerk stated that the TSM was not present at this meeting to answer queries on this subject.
Councillor Newcombe stated that he had spoken to a representative from one of the churches and that he would like a breakdown of costs to enable choices to be made.

Waterfoot Village
Councillor McCambridge asked that the minutes be amended to show that she had stated that there was car parking signage in Waterfoot on both sides.
This was agreed.

Attendance of Civic events

Councillor McCambridge stated that she wished to reiterate the point made that if members were invited to visit somewhere that they should ensure that they attend the civic event.
Councillor McMullan agreed with this remark.  He enquired if there had been any development in ideas for a standard gift pack for occasions such as these.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the TDRM would look into possible ideas for standard packs to give as gifts at civic receptions.
05/19:04
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Statistics for Ballycastle TIC and the Giants Causeway Visitor’s Centre

The TDRM referred to the report and stated that points 1, 2 and 3 were for information, statistics for the Ballycastle Tourist Information Centre and the Giants Causeway Visitors Centre, he informed members that these figures were very encouraging.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the TDRM stated that the figures for vehicles included motorcycles and that the money for the individual vehicles had not been broken down.  He informed members that the figures had been checked by the auditor.
Councillor McAllister stated that the National Trust were now selling items that the Giant’s Causeway shop was selling and pointed out that this should not be allowed and that it should be ensured that the National Trust shop were not in direct competition.
Councillor McDonnell stated that the Council outlet had been developed later on and that the National Trust could say that they have been treated unfairly if Council pursue the matter.

The TDRM stated that in the past the National Trust shop had tended not to sell the same products but that now they were in direct competition stocking and selling the same sort of products.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the lease would be looked at for the National Trust shop at the Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre to investigate if there was anything on it about what they were permitted to sell.

Moyle Promotional DVDs

The TDRM stated that members would recall that funding was received from Coleraine Borough Council as a result of oversubscription to the old R.T.O. (Causeway Coast Tourist Development Association) and that Council had agreed to develop two promotional D.V.D.`s which would be transmitted as local advertising features with Channel 9 TV in Derry.

He informed members that the filming and editing process was completed at the start of July and the programme transmitted during the week starting 18th July received an excellent response.

He also stated that the final products for resale had been designed and pressed and were currently on sale at the Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre, Ballycastle Tourist Information Centre and Cushendall Local Information Centre and that copies of the D.V.D.`s had been provided for each member.
The TDRM informed members that these DVDs had taken 1 ½ years to make and that they had been a great success.
Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments and informed members that he thought the DVDs were very good.

Rathlin Island Sustainable Tourism Strategy

The TDRM stated that members would be aware of the substantial work undertaken by Tourism Development International and the Countryside Consultancy over the past year in conjunction with Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust to develop a sustainable tourism strategy for the Island.  He informed members this important strategy was now complete and it was hoped that it would be launched towards the end of October. 
Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust “Natural Heritage Site Directory”
The TDRM stated that members would recall a piece of important work undertaken by Claire Dore, the previous Heritage Officer with C.C. & G. H.T. which involved identifying and collating all the natural heritage sites within the C. C & G. H. Trust area.  He informed members that her successor Maxine Sizart had now extended this piece of work to produce the first full colour guide to sites of natural heritage anywhere in N. Ireland.  He stated that these had been circulated to members for reference purposes and as an extension to this piece of work it was intended that a similar directory for “Cultural Heritage” would now be researched and produced.
The TDRM informed members that this was the first of its kind in Northern Ireland.
The Margaret McSparran Bequest

The TDRM stated that John Elliott's Solicitors as executors of the above estate had approval under the Charities Act Northern Ireland 1964 to transfer 9 paintings by the artist Charles McAuley from the late Miss Margaret McSparran`s Estate to Moyle District Council to be displayed in the North Antrim area.
He informed members that before this transfer could take place a public notice proposing this transfer must be in place for a period of 28 days to allow for comments or objections.  Then the Department of Social Development would make ‘The Scheme’ following which another public notice must be given and 28 days allowed for appeals before the Scheme was put into effect.

The TDRM stated that the Statutory Notice needed to be displayed on suitable notice boards as selected by Council, if possible with a cultural interest and that it was proposed that the notice be displayed on the notice board at the entrance to the Council offices.
This was agreed.

Councillor McCambridge enquired if members would see these on display.

The TDRM stated that they would be displayed and that new display cases were being investigated.

Councillor McCambridge enquired if these could be displayed in Sheskburn for a period of time in order that members of the public could see them or if a display of art in the Moyle area could be considered.

Councillor Harding agreed with these comments and stated that there had been a very successful art exhibition in Sheskburn last year and that she hoped that there would be a similar event in the future to include local artists.

Councillor O Black left the meeting at this point.

In reply the TDRM stated that this idea would be looked at with a tour of the area being a possibility.  He informed members that the Museum Officer would deal with this matter. 

Dunseverick Picnic Area
Councillor O Black returned to the meeting.
The TDRM stated that this site had now been substantially completed and as the site had construction works costing over £50, 000 in total was subject to inspection by Construction Service on behalf of D.A.R.D.

He informed members that the Construction Service report concluded that the picnic site had been substantially completed and provided a very welcome facility for tourist and locals. He stated that the report identified a number of alterations to the original scheme and that these issues were now being addressed.
Councillor McConaghy stated that this was an excellent scheme and used extensively and enquired about the possibility of requesting that the Roads Service continue the footway into the picnic area.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Roads Service to investigate the possibility of continuing the footway from the grass ditch into the 

picnic area at Dunseverick Picnic Site.

North Coast Cycle Route

The TDRM stated that Sustrans intended to have both cycle routes from Ballycastle to Larne and Glenarm/Carnfunnock to the Ecos Centre completed by the end of October.  He informed members that they were requesting approval from Council to site complementary facilities for touring cyclists using the Ballycastle Route including a marker sign at the marina area in Ballycastle.

 Councillor Harding enquired if this scheme would involve any more cycle route signs and stated that there had been some confusion over signage at Hillhead in Ballycastle and near Lisnagunagh.
In reply the TDRM stated that the Coast Road through to Larne was to be developed.

In reply to Councillor McMullan’s comment on the new signage post, Councillor M Black stated that the signage post would be fashionable and different and would be noticed.
Councillor McKeegan agreed with these comments.
Councillor McMullan agreed and pointed out that it would bring in more tourists using the cycle route.

In reply to Councillor McAllister, the TDRM stated that the maintenance costs would be minimal.

Councillor McMullan stated that a vote would be taken.  On a vote being taken there were eight votes in favour of the new signage and it was therefore agreed that Council would facilitate two information panels and a milepost for the North Coast Cycle Route.
Councillor McMullan requested that there would be an update on Disability in sport and what would be happening in the year ahead at the next meeting.

This was agreed.

After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
05/19:05
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Senior Centre Attendant – Giants Causeway Visitors Centre (In Committee)

The DFA outlined the circumstances leading to the dismissal of a member of staff on 25 August 2005. He had been advised of his right to appeal this decision but to date he had not done so.
The DFA stated that the Attendance Improvement Programme was now in place and the managers had received their training.  She stated that it was hoped that this would cut costs and improve attendance.

The Clerk stated that there had to be a balance between being a caring employer and managing attendance and pointed out that each case had to be taken on its own merits.
Councillor McCambridge welcomed the positive impact that this would have on figures.
Councillor Blaney left the meeting at this point.

Staffing Arrangements, Giants Causeway Visitors Centre (In Committee)
The DFA stated that following a review of current staffing requirements in light of the above the manager has requested that the following proposed arrangements should be considered1 Centre Attendant (S1)
Working 37 hours per week, 1 Centre Attendant (S1)
Working 37 hours per week and 1 Centre Attendant (S1) Working 8 months full time and 4 months part time.

She informed members that the manager had indicated that staffing levels over the winter months had proved to be insufficient and that the part time members of staff had been required to work in excess of 30 hrs per week.  She pointed out that on many occasions during this part time period, on one day of the week, only one member of staff was on duty and if an attendant wished to take leave, these hours would again be increased to compensate.  The DFA stated that staff were requested to take the bulk of their holidays during this period and that given these circumstances the manager had suggested that the best solution to the situation would be to make the existing two part time permanent employees into full time permanent, and for the new attendant to be employed as 8 months full time and 4 months part time.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the DFA stated that the cost of this would be £329 per annum.

Councillor McIlroy stated that Council should be more efficient and that machines should be used for car parking and suggested that costings be brought back to Council on this method.

In reply the Clerk stated that this method had been used in the past and that when attendants had been employed it proved to be more profitable.

The TDRM agreed with these comments.

In reply to Councillor McAllister’s enquiry regarding terms and conditions the Clerk stated that all employees were entitled to statutory rights regardless of being full-time or part-time.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black,


“That the proposed solution forward by management be accepted.”

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed an amendment,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,

“That all three employees should be 8 months full time and 4 months part 
time.”

The TDRM stated in reply that this matter had been looked at in depth by the managers of the GCVC and that they were convinced that this was the most efficient solution.

On a vote being taken, there were three votes in favour and ten votes against the amendment which was lost.
On a vote being taken on the proposal, there were ten votes in favour and no votes against the proposal which was carried.

The meeting continued out of committee.

Land Lettings

The DFA stated that the following land lettings were now due for renewal, and will be advertised through the local estate agent, under the normal November terms; Ardihannon, Giants Causeway, Bushmills, Burnbrae, Lisnagunogue, Coast Road, Cushendall, Carrowreagh Road, Armoy.
Councillor McAllister enquired if there had been any further development with the idea of an overspill car park at the field at Ardihannon, Giants Causeway.

The TDRM stated that he had contacted the Planning Service and they had informed him that on a casual basis they were allowed to operate the car park for 18 days a year, he pointed out that planning permission was not required for this.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”
After further discussion, it was agreed that the field at Ardihannon, Giants Causeway would not be let and that Planning Permission be sought for an overspill car park.
After further discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,


“That the land at Carrowreagh Road, Armoy be let for one year and Council 
investigate the possibility of disposing of this land.”

On a vote being taken there were eight votes in favour and no votes against the proposal which was carried.

Councillor McKeegan left the meeting at this point.

The meeting continued out of Committee.

Valuation for Rating Purposes of Leisure Caravan Sites

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Finance and Personnel Rating Division stating that the Government was undertaking a reform of the rating system in Northern Ireland, with one of the key proposals changing from 1 April 2007, the basis of valuation in respect of domestic properties from rental to capital values.

She informed members that legislation would be required to give effect to the wider rating reforms and the proposed change in the treatment of caravan sites.  She pointed out that this was currently being drafted and would be published for consultation in due course.  The DFA informed members that most of these sites were in the private sector and consultation had taken place with the operators who had given their outline agreement to the proposals however some of these sites were owned by the Council and therefore the views of the Council on this subject were being sought. 
The DFA stated that it should be noted, that it was not the Government’s intention in making this change to increase the rate revenues generated from the leisure caravan sector.  In other words the proposed change in 2007 will amount to a technical adjustment only.

Councillor McMullan stated that the revenue created from caravans for tourism were high.  He informed members that these had been the main source of financial stability in the Moyle area for many years and that this included the increased revenue spent in the towns.

Councillor McDonnell agreed and pointed out that caravans were effectively second homes.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Councillors views for rating purposes of leisure caravan sites would be forwarded to the DFA within one week.

Ballycastle District LOL No 23

The DFA stated that following Council approval for Ballycastle District LOL No 23 to use the Quay Road Playing Fields for the Twelfth July 2006, a further request had been received for the provision of the following; Chairs for the use of the Platform Party, toilet facilities at the Assembly Field and provision of adequate bins at both the Assembly and Demonstration Fields or black bags for the collection of litter. 
Councillor McConaghy suggested that this request be facilitated where possible.

The TDRM stated that the contractors at the Playing Fields would be in possession of the site until September 2006 and pointed out that there could be no sport played there until September next year.

The Clerk stated that Ramoan could be an alternative option to the playing fields.
Councillor McKeegan returned to the meeting at this point.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the matter of providing chairs, toilet facilities and bins for the Ballycastle District LOL 23 for the twelfth July 2006 would be referred to the TSM for investigation and that the possibility of relocation to Ramoan be looked at.
Renumeration for Councillors

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from the Department of Environment Local Government Division, stating that a working group had been established to make recommendations on the options for systems of remuneration for Councillors which would be flexible enough to take account of the current responsibilities of district councils and future arrangements following the outcome of the Review of Public Administration. 
She informed members that Council were now being invited to submit its views or to make a short presentation on councillor remuneration for consideration by the Group. She stated that the stress here was on systems of renumeration and not amounts.

After discussion it was agreed that any input from members on the systems of renumerations for Councillors would be forwarded to the DFA.

Structural Review  

The DFA stated that Belfast City Council Business Improvement Services had confirmed that they would commence interviews with senior officers and managers on 20th September 2005.  She pointed out that they had requested a date which would suit members to seek their views regarding this review and that council were now being requested to forward a range of suitable dates, so that this meeting could be arranged with Belfast City Council.

The DFA stated that there would be a short presentation to Council and then Questions and Answers.

After discussion, it was agreed that the 4th October at 10:00am would be suggested to Belfast City Council BIS for their presentation to Council on structural review.

Representation on Companies

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Department of the Environment Local Government Division stating that representation had been made recently to the Department by NILGA and SOLACE regarding the above. 
She informed members that the Department had advised that the necessary primary legislation to enable district councils to form and participate in companies is likely to take at least two years.   She pointed out that in the shorter term the Department proposed to bring forward an order under section 3(2) of the Local Government (Best Value) Act (NI) 2002 (“the 2002 Order”).  She stated that it was estimated that the implementation of this proposal would take between 6 and 8 months.

She stated that as an interim measure the Department was willing to consider applications (under section 81 of the Local Government Act (NI) 1972) for sanction in respect of payments for attendance allowance and expenses to members in relation to company formation or participation by councils.

The DFA informed members that Council were currently in the process of collating the necessary information to submit an application under Section 81 and on this basis, Councillors should now consider taking up their places on the various bodies concerned.  She pointed out however, that until the proposed legislation comes into operation, it was recommended that Councils should not establish or participate in any new companies.

The Clerk stated that the government were finally taking notice of the problem but that it would be some time before a long term solution would be put in place.  He stated that this interim solution did make it possible for representation to recommence but that it would have to be ensured that the proper indemnity cover was in place to cover directors.

Councillor McAllister requested that a letter be sent to each limited company to enquire if they held the correct cover.
In reply to Councillor McAllister’s query on the circulation of this information, the Clerk stated that it had been circulated through SEUPB to the LSP and circulated at their meetings.

After further discussion, it was agreed to write out to all the limited companies in question in order to enquire if they have sufficient indemnity cover to cover directors.

Age Concern

The DFA stated that membership for Age Concern Northern Ireland was now due for renewal and that the subscription was £100.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the renewal of membership for Age Concern Northern Ireland at a subscription cost of £100.

Loan Sanctions

The DFA stated that an application for Loan Sanctions relating to Capital Expenditure for the Cottage Site Cushendall was now required for the sum of £224,125.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve an application for a loan sanction relating to Capital Expenditure for the Cottage Site Cushendall.

Cushendun Caravan Park

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,



“That the meeting continue in committee.”
Councillors McAllister and Hartin left the meeting at this point.

The DFA outlined the current position and options available regarding the caravan owners who had refused to pay the recent increase in fees following the upgrade of the site.
Councillors McAllister and Hartin returned to the meeting.
After further discussion, it was agreed to begin proceedings for the eviction of the two caravaners in Cushendun Caravan Park.
Councillor M Black stated that she wished to have her disappointment recorded that this was the way that Council had decided to go.

Lease of the North Antrim Co-op
Councillor McCambridge asked that the terms of the lease of Fair Green for the North Antrim Co-Op be investigated.  She informed members that this was to clarify what co-op have leased from Moyle District Council and rights of way on this.  She stated that this information was required following the travelling community’s stay there and allegations that the North Antrim Co-op had taken money and complaints over use of private property.
Councillor Blaney agreed with these comments and informed members that the travellers had caused a lot of disruption to the area.

After discussion, it was agreed that the terms of the lease of Fair Green for the North Antrim Co-Op would be investigated and that information would be brought to the next meeting.
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,



“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
Auditor’s Report

In relation to the Auditor’s report, Councillor McIlroy enquired about the recommendation to employ an IT officer and asked that costings be investigated.
After discussion, it was agreed that costings for the employment of an IT officer would be investigated and brought back to Council.
He stated that he was concerned about absenteeism and assets and asked if the DFA could explain the report more fully.

Councillor McAllister agreed and stated that there should be a general finances and purposes committee set up.

After further discussion, it was agreed that a special meeting to discuss finances would be held on the 12th October at 7:00pm.

05/19:06
APPOINTMENT TO OUTSIDE BODIES
(a) Moyle Local Strategy Partnership (4 and 2 Officers)

(b) Causeway Coast & Glens Heritage Trust (1)

(c) Bushmills Townscape Heritage Initiative (5)

(d) Greener Glens Project (3)

(e) North Antrim Leader (2)

Councillor McAllister suggested that all previous members be re-elected.

In reply the Clerk stated that there was a problem with this as previous council members had acted as directors for some of these companies.

After discussion, it was agreed that all directors previously serving on the limited companies would be re-elected with a few exceptions; Councillor O Black would be elected to the North Antrim Leader. All Glens Councillors would be elected to the Greener Glens Project and Councillor Newcombe would take the place of Councillor McMullan on the LSP.

05/19:07
REVIEW OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION CONSULTATION PAPER


The Clerk highlighted the draft response to the Review of Public Administration 



Consultation paper.



Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.



Councillor McConaghy suggested that this be accepted.



Councillor McDonnell stated that he wished to propose the retention of an independent 


planning appeals body to be included in the draft response.



This was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McKeegan and resolved,



“That Council should take over the running of Roads.”

Councillor Blaney disagreed and stated that Council would get the budget for Roads but 


that this was insufficient at present and the DOE were having difficulty with it.


On a vote being taken, there were three votes in favour and ten against the proposal which was lost.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

05/19:08
POLICY FOR LETTING SPACES AT THE LAMMAS FAIR


(Requested by Councillor O Black)


Councillor O Black enquired as to what the Council’s policy was for letting spaces at the Lammas Fair.  She informed members that one person had paid for a space and had been told that she would get a certain space and then discovered that she would not.

In reply, the Clerk stated that he was aware of the case that Councillor O Black was referring to and stated that this had been a subsequent request and that the person in question would be accommodated next year.


In reply to Councillor O Black, the Clerk stated that the policy for the letting of spaces was that people who had a space in previous years were given first preference and after that it was on a basis of first request.


Councillor Harding stated that there were several issues regarding the Lammas Fair which needed to be addressed and pointed out that in future there should be a post fair meeting to discuss any issues raised.

Councillor M Black agreed and stated that there would need to be a meeting before the next Lammas Fair.


Councillor Blaney stated that Council should rethink the Lammas Fair working group.


Councillor McMullan asked that this item be put on the agenda for a future meeting.


This was agreed.
05/19:09
CUSHENDALL RIVER

(Requested by Councillor O Black)


Councillor O Black stated that following discussions with the Rivers Agency regarding the River in Cushendall, the agency had informed Council that they would look at trees and bushes but that the matter of litter was for Council to address as it was not blocking the flow.  She informed members that Council needed to look at the River in Cushendall and also the river in Armoy.


Councillor McMullan stated that a letter had been received from the Rivers Agency stating that 6-8 weeks work would be carried out on the River.


In reply, Councillor O Black pointed out that as stated the work would not include the litter.


Councillor McMullan stated that education was required for those causing the littering problem and informed members that there had been voluntary litter picks before.


Councillor O Black stated that it shouldn’t always be left to members of the public in Cushendall to clear up the litter and enquired if it would be possible to have vandal proof bins in place in the area.


Councillor M Black agreed and suggested that a team of seasonal workers be employed for two days to clear up the litter.

The Clerk stated that this was not under the statutory remit of the Council and that it could leave the Council in a vulnerable position.


Councillor Harding stated that if the Rivers Agency was not responsible that it must fall to the owners of the land beside the river to be responsible for the maintenance of the river.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the possibility of providing vandal proof bins at the river in Cushendall would be examined.

05/19:10
JUNCTION AT STRANDVIEW/RATHLIN ROAD – LETTER TO DRD TO IMPROVE VISIBILITY

(Requested by Councillor M Black)


Councillor M Black requested that a letter be sent to Roads Service to ask them to investigate the junction at Strandview/Rathlin Road to improve visibility.  She informed members that there had been quite a few near misses at this junction.


After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Roads service to request that the Junction of Strandview and Rathlin Road in Ballycastle be looked at.
05/19:11
FUTURE OF MOYLE ONE STOP SHOP

(Requested by Councillor C Newcombe)


Councillor Newcombe stated that the Moyle One Stop Shop was due to close at the end of October.  He informed members that this was a fantastic amenity and pointed out that at present there were 19 projects that would stop short or end due to this.  He enquired if Council could prevent this from happening.

Councillor Harding agreed with these comments.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the LSP would be asked about the current situation with the Moyle One Stop Shop and its possible future in the Moyle area.
05/19:12
RESURFACING OF ROADS IN THE GLENS AREA

(Requested by Councillor McKeegan)


Councillor McKeegan stated that there had been complaints about damage which had been done to cars in the Glens area due to the surface stones left after the resurfacing of roads.  She asked that a letter be sent to Roads Service to ask them to clear these from the roads in the area.

Councillor McCambridge stated that it would not be value for money if the loose stones were cleared too soon.


Councillor O Black agreed with Councillor McKeegan and informed members that windscreens had been smashed in Carey because the signs had been taken away prematurely for the loose chippings.

Councillor McMullan agreed and informed members that the Chapel Road in Cushendall presented the same danger with loose chippings.

After further discussion, it was agreed to write to the Roads Service to ask them to clear the loose stones from the Roads in the Glens area after re-surfacing.
05/19:13
UPDATE ON THE COTTAGE SITE

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan stated that he was worried about the development of the stable block at the cottage site.  He informed members that the possibility of selling off parts of land to fund the development had been mentioned in the tenders and asked why this had been added without Council knowledge.  He pointed out that Council should ask the development group why this had been added and what parts would be sold.

Councillor O Black stated that this must have been a mistake and informed members that the Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment had prepared the documents to send to the architects and that the development group were not involved.


Councillor McMullan stated that no-one outside the Council had the right to sell off land.


Councillor S Blaney agreed with these remarks.


Councillor O Black stated that she would look into this.


After further discussion, it was agreed to write to the Cushendall Development Group regarding their mention of the selling off of land to fund projects at the Cottage Site to ask for clarification.
05/19:14
TO DISCUSS TWINNING COMMITTEE

(Requested by Councillor McMullan)


Councillor McMullan stated that he had written to the Twinning Committee but had received no reply and asked members what to do next.


Councillor Blaney suggested that the secretary write to the members of the committee.

Councillor McCambridge informed members that she would contact the Chairman or Vice Chairman to get details and attempt to call a meeting.  She pointed out that a meeting was due to be held on the last Tuesday of September. 

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Detailed discussion took place on the operation of the Twinning Committee, during which various concerns were raised by members.

Councillor McCambridge undertook to bring back a report following the meeting of the committee at the end of September.


It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

05/19:15
FLAGS IN THE MOYLE AREA

(Requested by Councillor Newcombe)


Councillor Newcombe stated that members of a housing estate in Ballycastle had been approached and asked to take flags down and that these flags had been removed.  He enquired if Council could use its authority to ask that flags and emblems be removed from other areas as the marching season was now over.

Councillor Blaney stated that he had raised the issue of flags with Councillor Newcombe as seemingly party members had put these up.


Councillor McMullan stated that no members of Sinn Féin had put flags up and requested that the paramilitary flags be taken down in Armoy.


Councillor McAllister informed members that there were no paramilitary flags in Armoy


Councillor McIlroy pointed out that it was unfair to ask Councillors to take these down, he pointed out that community relations needed to be pro-active and informed members that Bushmills used to have flags up all year round but that now a time limit had been agreed.


Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments but stated that they were referring to paramilitary flags.  He pointed out that Unionist Councillors were able to ask Ballycastle Councillors to remove flags in Ballycastle and that this should be reciprocated.  He also stated that there was a paramilitary sign in Mosside which had been up for years.
05/19:16
CAMPLETOWN  FERRY UPDATE

(Requested by Councillor Newcombe)


Councillor Newcombe enquired if there was any new information on the Campletown ferry.


The Clerk stated that there would be an announcement made within the next few weeks that the tendering process would be proceeding.  He informed members that 2006 was still the expected time scale for the new ferry.

Councillor McMullan stated that a letter was sent to the minister to ask for continued support for this project.


In reply to Councillor McCambridge’s query regarding money for the project, the Clerk stated that this would be top sliced from the budget for Northern Ireland.
05/19:17
SAFETY NETS BEHIND GOAL POSTS NEXT TO THE BURN IN MOSSIDE

(Requested by Councillor Hartin)


Councillor Hartin stated that the lack of netting behind the goal posts in Mosside was extremely dangerous.  He informed members that balls were being kicked into the burn and children were then going in to retrieve these.  He pointed out that in the winter the amount of water in this burn would increase substantially and that it was only a matter of time before there was an accident.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,



“That the TSM be asked to investigate the safety issue of the lack of nets 



behind the goalposts next to the Burn in Mosside to prevent children going into 


the Burn to retrieve balls.”
Councillor Newcombe left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McAllister stated that the pond in the Millennium Park in Bushmills needed to be examined due to the presence of algae which looked like a continuous solid carpet.  He stated that this was dangerous as it did not look like water.
It was agreed that pond safety with regards to the presence of algae at the Millennium Park 
in Bushmills would be investigated as a matter of urgency.
05/19:18
BONFIRES AT DRUMAWILLAN

(Requested by Councillor Blaney)


Councillor Blaney stated that over the last few months bonfires had been lit in Drumawillan Park in Ballycastle.  He informed members that these were very dangerous as they were being lit near domestic oil tanks and close to houses.  He pointed out that pallets were being set alight and that more worryingly some local garage owners were providing these and tyres to burn.


Councillor Newcombe returned to the meeting at this point.


After further discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the DOE, NIE and the NIHE to request that a site meeting be held regarding the danger caused by bonfires being lit at Drumawillan Park in Ballycastle. 


Councillor McMullan requested that the press take note also.
05/19:19
ADVERTISING FOR THE BUSHMILLS THI

Councillor McAllister stated that following a meeting of the Bushmills THI he requested that Council consider paying for advertising for the THI until their lottery funding was in place.

After discussion, it was agreed that advertising for the Bushmills THI would be paid for by the Council until their funding was in place.
05/19:20
CONFERENCES AND COURSES ETC

 

(a) Omagh District Council: Benedict Kiely Literary Weekend 2005.  To be held on Friday 16, Saturday 17 & Sunday 18 September 2005 at Omagh District Council Offices.


There were no nominations for the above conference

 

(b) ‘Making a Difference’ Health & Wellbeing Networking Event.  To be held on Tuesday 27 September 2005 at Loughgiel Millennium Centre


Councillor Blaney proposed

Councillor Harding


Councillor Graham seconded


Councillor M Black proposed

Councillor O Black


Councillor McCambridge seconded

Councillor M Black proposed

Councillor Blaney

Councillor McCambridge seconded

It was therefore agreed that Councillors Harding, O Black and Blaney would attend the conference.
 

(c) Big Lottery Fund, Living Landmarks Information Seminar.  To be held on Tuesday 27 September 2005 at NICVA Offices


Councillor McAllister proposed 

Councillor McIlroy


Councillor McKeegan seconded

It was therefore agreed that Councillor McIlroy would attend the seminar.
 

(d) The Consumer Council: Making Choices Today – What About Tomorrow?  To be held on Wednesday 28 September 2005 at the Stormont Hotel, Belfast

Councillor McKeegan proposed

 Councillor Newcombe


Councillor Blaney seconded

It was therefore agreed that Councillor Newcombe would attend the conference.
 

(e) Institute of Civil Engineers: Annual Conference 2005.  To be held on Wednesday 19 October 2005 at Belfast Waterfront Hall


There were no nominations for the above conference

 

(f) Clare Tourist & County Councils: Positioning Tourism, Quality or Price?  To be held on Thursday 24, Friday 25 & Saturday 26 November 2005 at the Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co Clare


Councillor M Black proposed 

Councillor Blaney 

Councillor McAllister seconded


Councillor McAllister proposed

Councillor McIlroy

Councillor Graham seconded

It was therefore agreed that Councillors Blaney and McIlroy would attend the conference.
 

(g) (Circulated on the night) Good Relations - Local Government Taking Action, 
Wednesday 5th October 2005, Rosspark Hotel, Kells

It was agreed that Councillors McAllister, Hartin, and McConaghy having shown an interest would attend if more than one delegate was permitted.
05/19:21
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

It was agreed that the transfer of a Liquor Licence at the Marine Hotel would be granted.
05/19:22
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


There were no documents to seal and sign.
05/19:23
CORRESPONDENCE

After discussion, it was agreed that the correspondence would be taken as read.

Councillor Harding asked that the letter dated 25 August 2005 from the Captive 
Animals’ 
Protection Society regarding animal circuses would be placed on the agenda 
for a future meeting.

This was agreed.

05/19:24
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Pat McCambridge’s, Cushendall
Councillor O Black stated that there had been complaints received regarding Pat McCambridges’ in Cushendall.  She informed members that there had been water leaking from the site into adjoining buildings and asked if Building Control could investigate this matter.
Councillor McMullan agreed with these comments.

The Clerk stated that Building Control would only take action if the building was deemed to be dangerous or for public health reasons.
Councillor O Black stated that it was a matter of public health, she stated that young people were also drinking and throwing debris into the site.
Councillor McConaghy left the meeting at this point.

After further discussion, it was agreed that Building Control and Environmental Health would look at the building Pat McCambridge’s in Cushendall as a matter of Health and safety.
Signs and Posters in the Glens
Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.
Councillor O Black stated that action needed to be taken to remove paramilitary style anti-PSNI signs and posters from the glens area.  She asked Councillor McMullan to look at this.
Councillor McMullan stated that he had no involvement in paramilitary activity but that he would endeavour to find out who had erected these posters.
Councillor McCambridge enquired if the Council as a licensing authority had remit to ensure removal of posters and bill boards for summer events.

The Clerk stated that the Roads Service or NIE were responsible for the signs on their posts.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she agreed with Councillor O Black and stated that the countryside was cluttered with signs and posters.

Councillor Harding stated that she agreed with these comments and pointed out that there were dozens of signs in the Moyle area.
Chairman’s donation to the Bushmills Festival
Councillor McAllister stated that the Bushmills festival committee had discussed the Chairman’s donation and had come to a decision.  He informed members that on the last Saturday of the festival every year a street collection was taken up and that the moneys collected were then given to charity.  He stated that the charity for this year was the Royal British Legion and that the festival committee members would be glad to have the chairman’s donation given to them
Councillor McMullan stated that he would pass his donation onto the Bushmills festival committee and that they could then give it to their preferred charity.

The meeting concluded at 10:40 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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